

| Report for: | Cabinet – 10 September 2013 | Item Number: | | | |
|---|---|-----------------|--------------------|--|--|
| Title: | Response to Scrutiny Review on School Places | | | | |
| Report Authorised by: Libby Blake, Director of Children's Services Signature: | | | | | |
| Lead Officer: | Jennifer Duxbury, Head of Admissions and School Organisation – Ext 8350 Eveleen Riordan, Deputy Head of admissions (Place Planning) – Ext 3607 | | | | |
| Ward(s) affected: All | | Report for | Non Key Decisions: | | |

1. Describe the issue under consideration

1.1 This report provides an update on the actions taken to address the recommendations set out in the report of the Children and Young People Scrutiny Panel for improving the delivery of the admissions process to all parents and carers in the borough. It provides for the consideration of the Cabinet the response to the report that Cabinet agreed in 18 June 2013.

2. Cabinet Member introduction

2.1 This report sets out the Council's response to a very useful report from Scrutiny and in implementing its recommendations we are introducing changes and new approaches that will contribute to improving our schools' admissions processes. Most importantly the focus is largely on helping parents and carers to improve their understanding of the arrangements so that applications are more likely to be submitted on time and on a sound basis.



2.2 There are some issues to be followed up, such as the possible expansion of three schools in the Muswell Hill area and there will be a report to Cabinet on this later this year. Overall this report sets out some positive actions that will improve and strengthen existing arrangements and I strongly support it."

3. Recommendations

3.1 This report provides recommended actions to meet the recommendations arising from the report of the Children and Young People Scrutiny Panel. These actions are set out in paragraphs 5.6 to 5.44 of this report.

4. Alternative options considered

4.1 In addressing the recommendations set out by the Scrutiny Panel a wide number of actions were considered and this report provides what is considered to be the most effective actions to secure outcomes for each and every recommendations. Therefore, at the time of writing this report no alternative options have been considered. These actions will be honed and refined as they are implemented where it is clear that the outcome can be improved if adjustments to any action are required.

5. Background information

- 5.1 On 29 April 2013 the Overview and Scrutiny Committee approved a report of the Children and Young Peoples Scrutiny Panel that set out conclusions and recommendations following the completion of an in-depth piece of work on school places in the borough. The work focused primarily on the issue of pupils who are not offered any of their preferences for school reception places as expressed by their parent(s) or guardian(s) and also had a wider look at the admissions process. A copy of the report is attached at Appendix 1.
- 5.2 This report is also relevant to the Children and Young People's Scrutiny Panel of 16 July 2013 which sought clarification on work to inform possible consultation on the expansion of three primary schools in the borough. The Cabinet report dated 9 July 2013 agreed that feasibility work would be carried out on the possible expansion of St James' Primary, St Mary's CE Primary and Bounds Green Primary schools. The outcome of this feasibility work will be reported back to Cabinet in the autumn of 2013 together with a recommendation on whether or not early consultation should be carried out on the possible expansion of one or more of these schools (see para 5.32 to 5.33 below).
- 5.3 The Haringey position in terms of families who are not offered any of their reception preferences is set against an acknowledged London wide backdrop of high population growth resulting in "continued and disproportionate"



pressure"¹ on school places for the foreseeable future, with a projected shortfall of 118,000 primary places by 2016 across the capital. A more detailed background to this London wide shortage of school places is set out in the report – 'Do the Maths – Tackling the shortage of school places in London' available to view here.

- 5.4 In total the report made seven recommendations, one of which (recommendation 3 enhancement of communication with parents and carers) contains a further eight sub-recommendations.
- 5.5 On 18 June 2013 the Cabinet noted the contents of the report and agreed a response to the report be compiled and brought back to Cabinet for consideration. These recommendations are set out below at paras 5.6 to 5.44 together with an outline of work either already undertaken, being undertaken or currently being planned to address and meet the recommendations made in the report

5.6 Recommendation 1

To use focus groups to seek feedback from parents and carers (including those who applied late), on how the admissions process works, including discussion of the levels of popularity of individual schools in order that a better understanding can be obtained of these.

- 5.7 **Action**: The Admissions Service is working with schools, parents and carers to establish why parents/carers are not applying on time for a school place and to establish how to further improve the service being offered to ensure that parents and carers engage within the specified timescale for making an on time application for their child(ren). Three focus groups with schools, parents and carers are being organised for September 2013 to inform this work.
- 5.8 To maximise the benefit of impact from these focus groups we will do a number of things:
- 1) We will talk to and target parents at schools where we know that parents/carers have not engaged in a timely manner with the admissions process to understand what the barriers are and how we can eradicate or at least minimise them.
- We will use our own records to ensure that we have captured those parts of the borough where late applications are most prevalent, being mindful that we receive late applications across every ward in Haringey, but that there are some 'hotspots' for late applications.
- 3) We will publicise three focus groups for September 2013 to engage parents in providing us with information on the barriers to making a school application. We will also ask the Admissions Officer in each primary school to complete a

¹ Taken from London Councils' Do the Maths – Tackling the shortage of school places in London 'available to view at http://www.londoncouncils.gov.uk/policylobbying/children/schools/dothemaths2.htm



short and focused questionnaire on why parents/carers are applying late and how we can work with schools and support the work that they do with their parents (in addition to the admission process that we undertake) to minimise this. This work with schools will, in particular, give us an understanding of why parents/carers with a sibling already in the school have not applied for a reception place for their second or subsequent child(ren). In questioning schools in this way we hope to be able to provide more targeted support to those schools where this is an issue for their parents.

- 5.9 We collect a wide variety of school intelligence data and we will use this data to understand if the popularity of any given school correlates to, among other things, Ofsted rating, SATs results, mobility, faith provision, location. We will work with all schools and Academies to establish how we can best support them in ensuring that they promote themselves at the highest possible level and we will support schools to ensure that they are able to secure the highest outcome for every child that they have responsibility for. Where any patterns emerge for why certain schools are more popular than others we will work with all schools to ensure that all of our schools are popular and successful and to underpin the aim of 'Outstanding for All' that all Haringey schools should be rated 'good' or 'outstanding' by 2015.
- 5.10 Recommendation 2 (including sub recommendations)
 Enhancement of communication with parents and carers
- 5.11 Action: we have carried out a desk top review of the work that we currently do in order to communicate with parents and carers regarding the admissions process. We are committed to enhancing the delivery of what we do and our initial analysis suggests that we can make the following amendments to the service we aim to deliver. We are currently working with our Communications (Online) colleagues to streamline and improve the Admissions Service webpage and associated links on the Haringey website. We hope that the adjustments made to the webpage will make it easier to navigate, be more accessible and generally enhance how it supports parents and carers in applying for a school place at the right time and ensuring the correct documentation is included to support the application. We have adjusted our Reception Admissions booklet to include relevant information for parents including setting out clearer guidance on preferences for schools other than those that are maintained by the local authority.

Sub recommendations

- 5.12 Sub recommendation 1: The drafting of appropriate "myth busting" literature.
- 5.13 **Action:** Admissions has drafted a list of frequently asked questions and answers (Q and As) covering many scenarios in school admissions, including correcting misheld beliefs about how the admissions process works. These Q and As are included in the Admissions Booklet and are available as a separate



download on our website at www.haringey.gov.uk/admissions. The aim of these Q and As is to guide parents and carers in the admissions process and provide information to clarify and explain how the process works.

- 5.14 Sub recommendation 2: Providing a parent friendly DVD or equivalent that explains the admissions process for distribution to schools and to be put on the Council's website.
- 5.15 **Action:** Research the cost of providing a DVD, potential barriers to access (language etc) and precedent of how successful or otherwise this has been when used by other Admissions authorities with a view to delivering this for 2014/15 if it is considered, on balance, that the impact would offset cost and consider alternative "equivalents".
- 5.16 Sub recommendation 3: Circulating relevant information on admissions to doctors surgeries, post offices, Children's Centres and health visitors and nurseries including private provision.
- 5.17 Action: A poster is being developed in conjunction with the Council's Communication section to disseminate to settings where parents and carers of school aged children are likely to see it. This includes, but is not limited to, children's centres, nurseries (including private), primary schools, doctors' surgeries. This work carries on and strengthens strategies that we have done for some considerable time to ensure publication of information on applying for a school place.
- 5.18 Sub recommendation 4: Banners outside schools reminding people of the need to act.
- 5.19 Action: Admissions are working with Communications to produce banners for display in those areas where there is low take up compared with the number of children of reception school age.
- 5.20 Sub recommendation 5: Involving community groups and publicising through the Selby Centre.
- 5.21 **Action**: Admissions has collated a list of community groups, including 'hard to reach' groups that we will email at key dates in the admissions calendar and alert to deadlines for applications.
- 5.22 Sub recommendation 6: Using local community radio stations.
- 5.24 **Action**: the Head of Admissions has been interviewed on the local Turkish radio station on the Admissions process and we are exploring the use of other local radio stations to publicise admissions dates. A follow up interview will take place in the autumn term 2013.



- 5.23 Sub recommendation 7: Ensuring that all community schools have a copy of a map showing the area within which offers were made in the previous year's admission round.
- 5.24 **Action**: A numerical "furthest distance" (not mapped) is already available in the Admissions booklet. Parents use this distance to see if their address is within this furthest distance, or they ring the Admissions Service to find out if they would have been offered a place in any given year based on furthest distance offered.
- 5.25 A map showing this furthest distance could be offered for non faith schools but such a map would take time to produce for the forty plus non faith primary schools in the borough. Further it would need to carry a number of health warnings including that it is only accurate for the last year of admissions, and that living within the boundary of last year's map is no guarantee that an offer can be made in the following year. We are carrying out further exploration of the benefits of piloting a map and will respond to any production once this work is concluded.
- 5.26 Sub recommendation 8: Linking up with community health services and including information within the "red book" given to all parents

 Action: Admissions officers have met with Public Health and have discussed inclusion of admission information in the Personal Child Health Record book (PCHR also referred to as the 'red book') that every child is given at birth and which records and tracks a child's progress in terms of weight, height and other relevant health data between birth and eighteen years of age.
- 5.28 Consideration has also been given as to whether parents are likely to access this red book at a time when would be deemed to be relevant to reception admission applications. The book is accessed at the time of the pre-school booster (age three years and four months) which takes place across the school year prior to their admission into reception. This period will align with the admissions period for applications to be made for some but not all of pre-reception children the admission period is between September and January of each year. Public Health is also giving consideration to other areas of their work where the admissions process might usefully be flagged up to ensure capture of those groups who are most likely to miss deadlines.

5.29 Recommendation 3

Addition of a column in the weekly return from schools to track the impact of the benefit cap on schools: the Admissions Service to write to school governors, Haringey Governor Association and Headteachers alerting them to this and explaining the reasons behind it.

5.30 **Action**: Admissions has sent a letter to Headteachers and governors explaining that the reasons for changing schools will be monitored via a



column in the weekly return form completed by schools. This information will help us to track the impact of benefit changes on our families. We recognise that schools and parents/carers **are not obliged** to provide this information and some will chose not to do so. Therefore any data will carry a health warning about its robustness. We will continue to work with colleagues across more than one directorate to understand the impact the benefit reforms are having and will continue to have on our families and their choice of school.

5.31 Recommendation 4

Urgent action to address the shortfall in reception places in the Muswell Hill area.

- 5.32 **Action**: information from our school place planning (SPP) data shows that there is likely to be a requirement for additional capacity in and around the Muswell Hill area in the coming years. As a result of the identification of likely demand that exceeds current provision the Council's Cabinet agreed in July 2013 to the commencement of feasibility work on three schools with a view to *possible* expansion and/or bulge classes. These schools are St James Primary (Muswell Hill), Bounds Green Primary (Bounds Green) and St Mary's CE Primary (Hornsey).
- 5.33 The feasibility work will establish the potential to be able to expand these schools and the likely cost involved. If feasibility shows that the school(s) can be expanded a recommendation will be taken back to Cabinet in late autumn 2013 to seek agreement to begin initial consultation on expansion. In taking such a report to Cabinet due regard will be had to the latest available birth and school roll data and information on any proposed/agreed free school provision that might impact on the decision to expand any maintained school(s).

5.34 Recommendation 5

Develop links with Planning Service (Place and Sustainability) in order to improve awareness of potential future housing developments that may impact on demand for school places

- 5.35 **Action**: we currently receive and peruse the weekly press list from town planning colleagues on all planning applications received in any given week. This list provides us with the opportunity to identify development in the borough where there may be a child yield and the impact that this has for our school place planning. It also currently provides us with the opportunity to request a s106 contribution from any given development to ensure a financial contribution to the provision of additional school places.
- 5.36 We look at the Housing Trajectory provided by planning colleagues to identify major residential development in the borough for the next five and ten years and allow a timely response to providing for any additional demand in our place planning. We also liaise regularly with planning colleagues and are on



their consultation data base list for all developments that might have an impact on the demand for or the supply of school places.

- 5.37 We regularly receive consultation from Place and Sustainability on applications where there is a likely child yield or where changes to a building providing education to children and young people are being proposed.
- 5.38 We attend Major Application meetings in Place and Sustainability so that we can flag up at the earliest opportunity the impact of development on the demand for school places in any given location. We make regular comments on major applications where there is a school place implication. These major applications include discussion at an early, pre-town planning stage. For example we have liaised with our planning colleagues on the impact of the potential future development within the current St Ann's hospital site. We are looking at all of the above methods of interaction to see where we can improve practice and ensure that school place planning forms part of the decision making process at the very earliest opportunity and to ensure that development rolled out across the borough remains sustainable and provides for a growing population. This planning will encompass every development even where expected child yield is at a fairly low level.
- 5.39 Following a recent change in the senior leadership within Planning Policy and Development officers from Admissions are scheduled to meet with newly appointed officers in September 2013 to explore best practice in working together with planning colleagues to ensure that school place planning is integral to development and regeneration in our borough.

5.40 Recommendation 6

A clear statement be drafted outlining the residency requirements for applications for school places

- 5.41 **Action**: we have refined the residency statement in time for this year's admissions booklets and have made clear this process to parents and carers, as well as setting out a warning on securing a place through fraudulent means.
- 5.42 Admissions officers will be working with their counterparts in London to develop a revised policy for 2014 admissions.

5.43 Recommendation 7

The Admissions Service work with relevant ward councillors to address issues arising from any proposals by neighbouring boroughs to open or close schools that may impact on the availability of school places in particular areas of the borough.

5.44 **Action**: we will ensure that all councillors are kept updated of developments within school place planning, including securing their local knowledge as part



of any Cabinet reports or any changes to school organisation. Our work with councillors will be set against a legislative backdrop that allows the provision of free schools and academisation without any significant input from the local authority.

6. Comments of the Chief Finance Officer and financial implications

- 6.1 The budget for the Admissions Service is funded by the Dedicated Schools Grant (DSG). From April 2013 the School and Early Years Finance Regulations require the annual approval of centrally retained budgets, including Admissions, by the Schools Forum. The budgets retained for 2013-14 and subsequent years must not exceed planned expenditure for 2012-13.
- 6.2 Any additional costs arising from the foregoing recommendations must therefore be contained within the agreed budget. The implementation of the recommendations may have a longer term positive impact on the use of the Admission Services resources.
- 6.3 Any increase in planned places arising from Recommendation 4 will be the subject of further reports that will include the financial implications of expansion.

7. Head of Legal Services and legal implications

- 7.1 Under Section 14 of The Education Act 1996 the Council has a duty to secure that sufficient school places for providing primary and secondary education for children of compulsory school age are available for their area. Available schools must be sufficient in number, character and equipment to provide for all pupils the opportunity of appropriate education. "Appropriate education" means education which offers such variety of instruction and training as may be desirable in view of the pupils' different ages, abilities and aptitudes and the different periods for which they may be expected to remain at school. Accordingly the duty requires the council to secure provision for special educational needs.
- 7.2 The section 14 duty is a 'target duty' and not an 'absolute duty'. The Council is required to take reasonable steps to ensure that there are sufficient school places available and to address the current shortfall in reception places to effectively discharge its duty.

8. Equalities and Community Cohesion Comments



- 8.1 The response set out in this report will support performance on the Council's public sector equality duty by helping to tackle barriers and advance equality of opportunity in the provision of school places. It will do so through actions to:
- I. Identify, understand and act to eliminate or at least reduce those barriers which prevent some parents and carers from applying for school places on time; fail to submit relevant documents when making their application for a place; did not get a place in any of their preferred schools. Having identified and understood the barriers, Schools Admission will develop and target appropriate support at those parents and carers affected thereby advance equality of opportunity to those parents and carers
- II. Support all Haringey schools to improve and be popular and successful so that they appeal equally to parents and carers and be 'Outstanding for All' so that all children have opportunity to achieve whichever Haringey school they go to.
- III. Ensure that there are sufficient school places available in Muswell Hill to meet expected increase in demand for place so that children in all part of the borough have equal opportunity for school places.
- IV. Link with Planning Department to identify major developments in the borough that could potentially increase in the number of children and hence impact on future demand for school places and to place long term for this occurrence. This would ensure that sufficient school places will continue to be available for all of Haringey children regardless of their background and where they live.

9. Policy Implication

- 9.1 The actions in the plan contribute towards the Corporate Plan's (2013 2016) principles of Empowering Communities and Promoting Equalities. By seeking to ensure that all parents and carers apply for a school place on time and so increase their chances of securing one of their stated preferences the report also contributes towards the outcomes of Outstanding for All and A Better Council.
- 9.2 The report and its recommended actions also impact upon the priorities of the draft Children and Young People's Plan (2013 2016) including the priorities to empower parents and carers, and to support wider educational opportunity.

10. Reasons for Decision

10.1 The recommended actions set out in this report support the work of the Admissions Service in its overarching aim to provide a service of the highest quality to all its users and to optimise the opportunities for all parents and



carers to apply on time and secure one of their preferences for a school place for their child(ren).

11. Use of Appendices

Appendix 1 – 29 April 2013 Overview and Scrutiny Committee report on the Conclusions and Recommendations of Children and Young People's Scrutiny Panel Project

12. Local Government (Access to Information) Act 1985

Schools Standards and Framework Act 1998

The Education Act 2002;

The Education and Inspections Act 2006;

Education and Skills Act 2008;

The School Admissions Code (2012);

The School Admissions (Admission Arrangements and Co-ordination of Admission Arrangements) (England) Regulations 2012;



Appendix 1: 29 April 2013 Overview and Scrutiny Report

| Report for: | , | Item Number: | | | | |
|--------------------------|---|-----------------------------------|--|--|--|--|
| | | | | | | |
| Title: | School Places – Conclusions and Recommendations of Children and Young People's Scrutiny Panel Project | | | | | |
| | T | | | | | |
| Report Authorised by: | Cllr Martin Newton Chair, Children and Young People's Scrutiny Panel | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| Lead Officer: | Rob Mack, Senior Policy Officer (Scrutiny) | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| Ward(s) affected: | | Report for Key/Non Key Decisions: | | | | |
| | | | | | | |

13. Describe the issue under consideration

a. The Panel has been undertaking an in-depth piece of work on school places. This has focused on the issue of pupils who are not offered any of their preferences for school reception places as expressed by their parent(s) or guardian(s). This report outlines the conclusions and recommendations from this piece of work.

14. Cabinet Member introduction

N/A

15. Recommendations

That the following be recommended on behalf of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee to the Cabinet:

(i) That feedback regarding the admissions process be sought from parents and carers through the setting up of focus groups, including those who applied late, and that this includes discussion of the levels of popularity of individual schools in order that a better understanding can be obtained of these;



- (ii) That communication with parents and carers be enhanced further through the following actions;
- The drafting of appropriate "myth busting" literature;
- Providing a parent friendly DVD or equivalent that explains the admissions process for distribution to schools and to be put on the Council's website;
- Circulating relevant information on admissions to doctors surgeries, post offices,
 Children's Centres, health visitors and nurseries, including private provision;
- Banners outside schools reminding people of the need to act;
- Involving community groups and publicising through the Selby Centre;
- Using local community radio stations;
- Ensuring that all community schools have a copy of a map showing the area within which offers were made in the previous year's admission round; and
- Linking up with community health services and including information within the "red book" given to all parents.
- (iii) That the impact of the benefit cap on school rolls be monitored by the inclusion of a column within the weekly return for schools to specify, where known, the reason why a child has left and that the Admissions Service write to schools governors, Haringey Governors Association and Head Teachers alerting them to this and explaining the reasons for it;
- (iv) That, in the light of current plans for significant residential developments within the Muswell Hill area, urgent action be taken to address the shortfall in reception school places in the area;
- (v) That links with the Planning Service be developed further in order to improve awareness of potential future housing developments, including the cumulative effect of small developments of large family houses that may impact on demand for school changes;
- (vi) That a clear statement be drafted outlining the residency requirements for applications for school places; and
- (vii) That the Admissions Service work with relevant ward Councillors to address issues arising from any proposals by neighbouring boroughs to open or close schools that may impact on the availability of school places in particular areas of the borough.

16. Other options considered



5. Report

Introduction

- 5.1 The Panel has been undertaking an in-depth piece of work on school places and, in particular, those pupils who were not offered any of the preferences for reception school places expressed by their parent(s) or guardian(s). These fell into two categories:
- Pupils who were not offered any school place; and
- Pupils who were not offered any of the schools that they expressed a preference for
- 5.2 The aim of the project is to make recommendations on any additional action that could be taken by the Council to reduce the number of those pupils who do not receive an offer for any of their preferred schools in future years. This has been done by analysing the instances from 2012 where no offers were received and tracking the progress of such cases. In particular, it has looked at:
- Were there any specific patterns relating to the applicants who were not offered any of their preferences?
- What happened in the end to the pupils concerned?
- Is any additional information required to assist the Children and Young People's Service further in analysing trends and working with parents to ensure it is better able to respond to their preferences?
- Could anything have been done to avoid some pupils not being offered any of their preferences?

Background

- 5.3 Local authorities have a statutory duty to ensure that sufficient school places are available for every child in the area that needs one. They do this through rigorous planning processes that are undertaken up to ten years in advance in order to ensure that they have enough school places to meet demand. Planning is based on actual and projected births and school rolls.
- There has been a large increase in the school age population in recent years. Research by London Councils in November 2011 indicated a predicted shortage of permanent school places of more than 70,000 across London during the spending review period i.e. 201/12 to 2014/15. The research estimated that pupil numbers in London were likely to increase by 9.2% between 2010/11 and 2014/15. Whilst these were primarily in reception, they



covered all year groups. The increase in demand first hit reception classes in outer London but is now a significant issue in the vast majority of London boroughs. It was estimated that demand for reception places in Haringey in the two most recent academic years has been the highest on record.

5.5 Whilst care needs to be taken by local authorities to ensure that there are enough places, they also need to ensure that there is not *over* provision as this could place schools in financial difficulty if they are left with surplus places. The balancing process that local authorities undertake has been complicated further recently by the impact of the recession on the housing market, current and future changes to housing benefit and the advent of free schools which has made projected demand hard to estimate.

Performance

5.6 Pan London statistics on applications for receptions and the percentage of offers that Councils were able to meet show the following:

| | 2011 | 2011 | | |
|-------------------|---------|-------------|---------|--------|
| Preferenc | Haringe | Averag | Haringe | Averag |
| e offe r | У | е | У | е |
| % 1st | 81.62% | 79.364 % | 80.01% | 78.72% |
| % 2 nd | 7.38% | 7.896% | 7.86% | 8.31% |
| % 3rd | 2.87% | 3.315% | 3.41% | 3.54% |
| % 4th | 1.36% | 1.435% | 1.47% | 1.67% |
| % 5th | 0.72% | 0.773% | 0.94% | 0.91% |
| % 6th | 0.64% | 0.486% | 0.53% | 0.63% |

How Applications are Considered

- 5.7 School places are offered in accordance with the published admission criterion as detailed in the admission booklet. Each school listed is considered at exactly the same time, including schools in Haringey as well as those located in other boroughs. The published admissions criterion is applied to every school listed as a preference. The Council's computer system works out who can be offered a place at Haringey community schools whilst voluntary aided and free schools and academies apply their own criterion and let the Council know who should be offered a place. Other boroughs apply their criterion and also let Haringey know which residents can be offered places at their schools.
- 5.8 Each school has a set number of places that can be offered and these are offered until the school is full or there are no more applicants for that school. If a child can be offered more than one place, the higher preference will be offered. If an applicant cannot be offered *any* school listed on their application



form because other applicants met the criteria better, they will be offered the nearest school with an available place.

Unplaced Pupils

- 5.9 On offer day on 18 April 2012, 42 Haringey pupils who applied on-time could not be offered a place at any school. These pupils were not offered any school place as, at offer day, they lived furthest away from available places.
- 5.10 Subsequent to offer day, 19 of the original 42 pupils were offered a place at one of their preferred schools. The remainder were all eventually offered a school place at another school or informed the Council that they were seeking alternative schooling arrangements. The dates when these places were offered ranged from the end of May through to September. The majority of those who were not offered any place came from the west of the borough. Only 17 of them used all six of their preferences.

Pupils Not Offered a Place at a Preferred School

- 5.11 In addition to pupils who were not offered any place, there were 129 pupils who applied on time but were not offered any of their preferences for Haringey schools. Of these, 88 were subsequently offered a place at one of their preferred schools before the start of term.
- 5.12 There were also 85 pupils that applied late and could not be offered a place at any of their preferred schools. Offers to late applications are made after places have been offered to all on time applications and, where possible, a school place is offered at a preferred school. If all the preferred schools listed on the application form are full, a place is allocated at the nearest school with a space. Out of the 85 late applications, 70 pupils were eventually offered a place at one of their preferred schools before the start of the new term. The remainder had to be allocated a place at a school they did not list as a preference.
- 5.13 There are a number of reasons why reception applications might be submitted late, many of which are unavoidable such as having arrived recently in the borough from elsewhere. There are nevertheless families who were resident in the borough at the closing date for applications but applied late.

Pupil Projections

5.14 The Council subscribes to the Greater London Authority (GLA) School Roll Projection service which provides school roll projections for Haringey. The data that was used to inform the 2012 GLA school roll projections included:



- 2009 to 2012 January school census data;
- Birth rates, population data, migration (national and international); and
- Potential child yield from known new residential schemes, both those which have started and which are projected to start on site.
- 5.15 The GLA service also provides a projection of school rolls for ten years ahead. The Council's admissions team has also been working with the GLA demography team to ensure the assumptions in the projections reflect as best as possible the Haringey picture, including the recent school expansions and bulge classes.
- 5.16 GLA roll projections are based on two specific ratios;
- Catchment ratios (C); and
- Roll replacement ratios (R).
- 5.17 The underlying population in a borough can change over time and sometimes run contrary to past trends. For example, new housing developments may bring in additional school age pupils to the borough. Migration trends, fertility rates and other factors can all contribute to population trends, which subsequently have an effect on school rolls. Information on population changes is therefore a vital part of longer-term school roll projections. The GLA's roll projection model calculates a catchment ratio, which is the ratio of pupils on roll in maintained schools in the borough to the number of people of the same age who are in the local population.
- 5.18 The best single predictor of the number of pupils on roll in any one year is the number of pupils on roll one year earlier. Replacement ratios reflect the net effect of gains and losses of pupils in age groups from one year to the next. This combines the effects of cross-border inflows and outflows and the effects of pupils' changes of school. Pupils who live in one borough and go to school in another are included in the actual rolls of the borough in which they attend school. They are therefore included in the replacement ratio and in this way the replacement ratio takes account of cross-border movement. A combination of both catchment and replacement ratios can also be used to project rolls.
- 5.19 For reception, the catchment ratio for 2012 data set is currently used. For the other primary school year groups, the Council uses the catchment and replacement ratio and has tried to account for the natural fluctuations in pupil numbers associated with school organisational changes. For the September 2012, intake the GLA projected that there would be 3,210 reception aged children within our schools in January 2013. However, latest admissions data as of 18 December 2012 showed that a total of 3,324 reception children had been offered reception places within the borough.
- 5.20 The service has therefore updated its primary school roll projections to reflect local knowledge, the recent October pupil count and up to date admissions information. The adjustment factor of 4.12% represents the percentage



difference between the GLA's projected figure for January 2013 and the revised projected figure, based on local intelligence. Rolling forward from September 2015, an adjustment factor of 3% has been added to include some more caution to the revised projections.

- 5.21 For September 2012 entry, 5 bulge classes were opened at primary schools or settings, providing an additional 150 reception places to deal with the additional demand for reception places. Haringey will need up to 12 additional reception forms of entry over the next 5 years. Reception requirements for September 2015 and beyond require closer scrutiny of the available data, along with closer work with the GLA. The 2011 census data has become available and will be incorporated into school roll projections from January 2013 onwards.
- 5.22 All Haringey's neighbouring boroughs also buy into the GLA school roll projection service although the way in which they then modify the projections they receive to reflect local intelligence differs from borough to borough. They all use birth data, school census information, admission data and housing data to modify their projections. The service keeps in regular contact with all our neighbouring boroughs to ensure our information on their school organisation plans is up to date. This information is available in the annual school place planning report.
- 5.23 To guide the planning process for any school taking additional pupils the following principles were agreed by Cabinet in July 2005, with a further principle added in 2008:

We should:

- Seek to meet demand for places within local communities, having regard for the role of schools at the heart of sustainable communities;
- Seek to make all our schools popular and successful. Where expansion is needed to meet demand for places, we should favour the expansion of schools where there is proven demand and well-established and successful leadership and management;
- Have regard to the impact of any changes on the viability and standards at existing and new schools:
- Bring forward proposals that make best use of scarce capital resources;
- Work towards more schools having at least 2 forms of entry when building any new schools and through active support for federation of schools to help give each school the capacity to meet our aspirations.
- 5.33 An officer Pupil Places Steering Group has been tasked to produce a formal strategic capital plan to deal with the rising reception demand. When the Council looks at schools to take additional classes, it also looks at the impact that it would have on other local primary schools as it wants all schools to be thriving in terms of pupil numbers, exam attainment and financial security. To ensure that all views were captured within the plan, the group consisted of officers from:



- School Standards
- Place Planning
- Admissions
- Construction/ Transformation
- School Property
- 5.44 The group analysed and filtered all the data through a series of gateways, which included the school's physical capacity, leadership and governance capacity, local demand for school places (including shortfall of places in a given area) and building developments in the local area. This work produced a shortlist of schools for both bulge and permanent expansions.

6. Conclusions and Recommendations

- 6.1 The Panel considered a range of data on the school admissions process and indentified a number of areas that could affect the chances of parent/carers having their preferences taken into account. In particular, it looked at what the Council could do that might reduce the number of parents/carers who are not allocated any place or are not allocated a place of their preferred schools.
- 6.2 The Panel considered the issue of the number of preferences expressed by parents/carers. Not all local authorities currently offer six choices and several offer only three. However, there is a pan London agreement that six preferences will be offered by all London boroughs. It could be assumed that expressing a higher number of preferences increased the chances of at least one of them being met. However, the evidence showed that those people who had not been given a place at any school had, on average, expressed *more* preferences than those parents living within the same ward who had been allocated a place at a one of their preferred schools.
- 6.3 From this, the Panel concluded that expressing at least one *realistic* preference within their choices was likely to be more important that the than actual number of preferences and maximise the chances of parents/carers having their preferences taken into account. In order to do this, it is essential that parents/carers are aware of what is likely to be realistic. Access to a map showing the area from which pupils were admitted in the previous year is an important way of increasing awareness.
- 6.4 The Panel is of the view that significant numbers of people may not understand the admissions process fully or may be mistaken in their belief that they do. In addition, there would appear to be a number of myths about admissions. For example, it is untrue that it is necessary to put particular schools down as first preference in order to be allocated them. This was changed a number of years ago and is no longer permitted. Equal weight is now given to all preferences and the admissions criteria applied to them. Only once this has happened are parental preferences applied.



- 6.5 The Panel notes that some schools are more popular with parents and carers than others and the reasons for this are not always clear or necessarily well founded. It suggests that action should be undertaken to obtain a better understanding of the reasons for this and, where necessary, work undertaken with individual schools to address the situation.
- 6.6 Feedback from parents and carers would also assist in providing greater clarity on what could be done to both better meet their needs and improve the efficiency of the service. It therefore proposes that focus groups be set up for this purpose, including representation from those who applied late last year.
- 6.7 The Panel therefore feels that communication with parents and carers should be enhanced further to improve awareness and clarity amongst them. This could help to reduce the number of cases where it is not possible for applicants to have their preferences taken into account or where applicants are not offered any place. In particular, the process needs to be communicated and explained in a way that assumes no prior knowledge and from the viewpoint of someone who does not understand the process.
- 6.8 The communications strategy for admissions is currently being reviewed. As part of this, the literature that parents/guardians receive is being looked at to ensure that key messages were being communicated effectively. Amongst other things, this is in order to reduce the number of late applications. In particular, the service will be reviewing the location of late applications to target additional communication campaigns for those areas and ensure there is sufficient additional reception provision to accommodate any late applications from local pupils.
- 6.9 The Panel proposes the following additional actions as potential ways of enhancing communication;
- The drafting of appropriate "myth busting" literature;
- Providing a parent friendly DVD or equivalent that explains the admissions process for distribution to schools and to be put on the Council's website;
- Circulating relevant information on admissions to doctors surgeries, post offices, Children's Centres, health visitors and nurseries, including private provision;
- Banners outside schools reminding people of the need to act;
- Involving community groups and publicising through the Selby Centre;
- Using local community radio stations;
- Ensuring that all community schools have a copy of a map showing the area within which offers were made in the previous year's admission round; and



- Linking up with community health services and including information within the "red book" given to all parents.
- 6.10 The Panel noted that there is likely to be some turbulence caused by the implementation of the benefits cap. The admissions service has already received high level information on the schools most likely to be affected by it. The affects will be monitored and children and young people tracked. Whilst there is potential for movement away from some schools, it is also possible that people will move into the borough.
- 6.11 All schools are required to complete a weekly return. The Panel suggests that the impact of the benefit cap could be monitored by requesting that schools provide information relating to this through the inclusion of a column within the return for schools to specify, where known, the reason why a child has left. It also proposes that the service writes to schools governors, Haringey Governors Association and Head Teachers alerting them to this.
- 6.12 The Panel noted that admission arrangements are very clear about the addresses that can be used for applications. It is a requirement for individuals to be actually resident at an address although Crown servants are exempt from this. It suggests that a clear statement be prepared regarding this, as is done in some other local authority areas.
- 6.13 There are now more resources to enable the Admissions Service to plan ahead for future demand for school places and regular meetings take place with Housing colleagues. It is important that the Admissions Service is aware of impending housing developments at an early stage so that it can plan more effectively. The Panel noted that local Councillors were often aware of potential new developments at an early stage. It suggests that work could also be undertaken with Planning to investigate forthcoming housing developments that they may be aware of in order to better inform pupil projections. The Panel is, in particular, aware of a number of large developments in the Muswell Hill area and there will be a specific need to address scarcity of reception places in the area due to this. The Panel also suggested that the cumulative effect of small developments of large family houses should be carefully monitored as this could also impact on child yield and pupil projections.
- 6.14 Schools opening or closing in neighbouring boroughs may also impact on the availability of school places in particular areas of Haringey. Ward Councillors may be a useful source of information about such proposals. The Panel recommends that the Admissions Service work with ward Councillors to address such issues.
- 6.15 Only good or outstanding schools are considered for expansion. Percentage of school capacity unfilled varied from year to year but the target was 5% per



year group. The current figure for Haringey was between 1 and 2%. The percentage increased in the higher year groups.

- 6.16 Concern was expressed that a reduction in the number of schools rated by OFSTED as good or outstanding as a result of the changes to the inspection regime could adversely affect the ability of the Council to respond to demographic changes. There were also fewer schools that the Council had direct influence over due to the increase in academies and free schools. However, it was noted that only a small number of schools within the borough fell beneath this threshold and recent results from inspections had been encouraging with most schools either maintaining or improving their rating. Schools that the Council did not maintain could still be influenced through effective negotiation.
- 6.17 It was noted that there was currently a shortfall equivalent to 4 forms of entry for reception place in September 2013. In terms of where resources were allocated to address this, it was felt important that a range of factors were considered including levels of need, where demand was greatest, where capacity existed etc. It was suggested that the principles used to guide the planning process for schools taking additional pupils should be re-visited.
- 6.18 It was noted that there would be a full report on the outcome of the 2013 process in April. A written briefing for all Members will be produced and there will be a follow-up questions and answer session on Monday 13 May.

7. Comments of the Chief Finance Officer and financial implications

- 7.1 The recommendations contained in this report would need to be implemented within existing resources.
- 7.2 However, there are elements of the recommended communications strategy (such as the DVD) which would require additional funding. A cost benefit analysis would need to be undertaken and, subject to a positive impact, prioritised against other demands against existing resources.
- 7.3 Within the approved CYPS capital programme for 2013/14 to 2015/16 there are a number of projects, either already in train or at an early stage of planning, to cater for pupil place demands as a result of increased population pressures. This includes completing the expansion project at Rhodes Avenue Primary School, the expansion by one form of entry at Alexandra Primary School, and the expansion by one form of entry at Welbourne Primary School.
- 7.4 In addition, feasibility studies are being carried out at a number of schools with a view to considering options for temporary or permanent expansion in the future. Proposals for permanent expansion will be subject to both informal and formal statutory consultation before a final decision to proceed is taken.



7.5 The approved programme includes budgetary provision of almost £9m to cater for these potential future expansions.

8. Head of Legal Services and Legal Implications

- 8.1 Under section 14 of the Education Act 1996, the Council has a duty to secure that sufficient schools for providing primary and secondary education for children of compulsory school are available for their area. Available schools must be sufficient in number, character and equipment to provide for all pupils the opportunity of appropriate education.
- 8.2 Case law has established that the section 14 duty is not an absolute duty in that even if the Council is not in a position to offer primary school places to all pupils applying them the duty is not breached provided the Council was doing all it reasonably could to rectify the situation. Accordingly provided the Council is taking all reasonable measures to address the current shortfall in reception places, the duty is not being breached.

9. Equalities and Community Cohesion Comments

9.1. The report acknowledges that fact that understanding the school admissions process may be a particular challenge for some groups within the community. This would include newly arrived migrants and some minority ethnic groups. The report seeks to address this through proposing ways of improving communication with parents and carers.

10. Head of Procurement Comments

10.1. N/A

11. Use of Appendices

N/A

12. Local Government (Access to Information) Act 1985

Admissions and School Organisation report to Children and Young People's Scrutiny Panel Members.